CHELSEA FOOTBALL CLUB SUPPORTERS’ CONSULTATIVE FORUM 
2018-19, 3rd MEETING MINUTES
Meeting held in the 1905 Club, Chelsea FC at 6.15pm on Monday 25th March 2019.
Attendees



Club title/ group represented
Beard, Neil



CFCUK

Cardwell, Judith


Away season ticket (“ST”) holder 

Daine, Nav



General Manager of Levy UK

Devall, Nick



Member
Gordon-Brown, Patrick

Away European Scheme

Hayden, Lisa



Accessible 

Last, Nick



UK branch

Laurence, Guy


Club Chief Executive Officer

Lister, Simon



Chelsea Supporters Group

Overstall, Keith


Club Head of Security

Puttock, Mark


Chelsea Supporters Club
Rayburn, Chris


Chelsea Supporters Trust

Reeves, Gill



Hospitality

Regan, Andy 


Forum Chairman

Rosso, Dominic


16-21’s
Ryan, Kevin



Over 65s

Smith, Graham 


Club Head of Ticketing and Supporters’ Liaison 

Stewart, Shaun


Family

Thileepan, Tila


Home ST holder

Twelvetree, Gary


Club Director of Marketing

Apologies for absence
Atkins, Steve 


Club Director of Communications 
Barfoot, Mark


UK branch

Brown, Tracy 


Chelsea Pride/ LGBT

Buck, Bruce



Club Chairman
Churchill, Alex


Chelsea Football Fancast

Levi, Yarin



Overseas branch

Van Watermeulen, Tom

Overseas branch

(Action points are underlined.)

The Forum Chairman announced that further to a proposal at the last meeting, the Club has introduced an Away European Scheme position which Patrick will occupy for the remainder of his term. Mark Puttock becomes the new Chelsea Supporters Club representative.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING/ MATTERS ARISING 

There were no changes to the minutes.
Away allocation scheme/ intermediate age ticket pricing 

The Club announced that there are no changes to the age bands or pricing for those age bands for next season’s ticketing policy.  It may be incorrect to assume that younger fans  (over 18) have less money than older fans.  The Club discussed this extensively internally.  The Club disagreed with a suggestion that the overall cost of a further price band was the factor.
Racist and offensive language

The Club works with Kick It Out and on its own to cut out such language. Karren Brady has started an initiative for London clubs to get together to discuss this as, by common consent, the level of aggression has got worse recently. There may be announcements before next season regarding proposals. Some players have stated that the situation is getting out of hand too.
The Club was congratulated on its initiatives in opposing anti-Semitism. The Club added that it continues to work on such initiatives, though Spurs have a different view of the “Yid” word. A representative added that “Pikey” in the Frank Lampard song doesn’t seem to be acknowledged as offensive by a number of fans. The Club responded that it intends to keep educating fans on all racist and offensive language.
One representative suggested that cleaning up language dramatically at matches may lead to a duller atmosphere due to a fear of a criminal prosecution. The Club responded that the law will be implemented and fans who sing offensive and racist songs are out of line with both the law and society generally. If a fan is banned you just transfer that behaviour to the streets, but the Club wants to keep educating fans to change their behaviour. Those who attend the Club’s education programmes realise how offensive they’ve been and change their behaviour.

In response to a question regarding publicising the education work more prominently, the Club responded that it wants to line up with other London clubs to showcase what they are doing.  The Met Police will also be an important component of any policy developments. The world is in an angry state and that’s not helping.  Only a handful of focus groups have been through the education process here so far.  Inevitably, those fans were reluctant to attend initially. This is potentially a big development. At present different clubs have different standards so it’s inevitably a long-term project.

In response to a question, the Club commented that four educational trips to Auschwitz have occurred and the Forum are welcome to attend the next one (as they were previously).  A representative added that the trips were well-received.

Half-time entertainment

More recently the Club has introduced more legend appearances including Hasselbaink and LeBeouf, as well as kids and parent penalty shoot outs.  The Club welcomes further ideas, though only around 20% of fans may be watching at that stage.  A representative welcomed more music - the Club said that Barry White was played at half time recently!  The Club was also requested to vary penalty shoot-outs between ends.
The Club added that as far as fan engagement is concerned generally, there is a monthly ballot to watch training at Cobham, advertised on the website.  A representative asked if the Forum could attend anyway.  The Club responded that there are limited spaces and it’s fair for all fans to have an equal chance.  There is also an opportunity to watch the players arrive at the Bridge on match day.  The Club runs “Surprise and Delight” for families.  There is a ballot for meeting the players in the store which is arranged in that way due to the limited numbers who can be guaranteed admission.  There is another coming up on 25th April – the Club receives thousands of entries.  
The Club will publicise the Cobham ballot link.

The result of the Legends Wall vote will be announced on 8th April.
Supporter hospitalised in St Mary’s

The Club has contacted the supporter.  The Club will send a replacement letter as requested.  The supporter in question is getting better and her family was very appreciative of the Club’s support.
Away pubs for the Spurs match at Wembley

The Club publicised this.
Former “Big Match” programmes

The Club purchased a number of matches a few years ago and shows them on Chelsea TV.

Nike products
This was an action point from the Nike meeting and changes to products were not publicised by the end of October.  However, Nike are happy to attend a Forum every October. 

AGENDA ITEMS SUBMITTED

UK away match ticketing and stewards
The Club commented that away fan behaviour is of importance to the Club, with the TCP set up for European away matches a few years ago.  Attendees for domestic away matches are sometimes unknown to the Club, partly because tickets are transferable.  The Club is looking to instigate more proactive stewarding, which has happened already at our matches at Arsenal, Fulham and Wembley.  If there are behaviour problems in the future, the ticket transfer policy may be reconsidered.  Those stewards will also be a conduit between the Club and the host club, though our stewards have no legal responsibility there.  It is not their purpose and they are, instead, a liaison point, as well as monitoring incidents regarding our fans.  Fans inevitably move around and lose tickets so may not sit in their allocated seat, but the Club wants to monitor events more effectively via stewarding.
A supporter commented that they have been more noticeable at European matches as well.  The Club added that it needs stewards with awareness of the Club and potential problems at those matches.
Minutes 
A representative commented that the minutes for the November meeting were very late.  The Club will address this.

Stewarding
The family stand representative commented there appear to be an increase in the number of adult men in the stand who are not sitting with children.  The Club said there are purchasing requirements regarding the ratio of adults to children.  It monitors the situation carefully with stewards and staff challenging supporters on occasions.  Supporters can be questioned at appropriate points in the ground.  The Club will publicise warnings.
A representative mentioned that a Bournemouth fan in the away end recently complained about the poor view due to stewards being in position.  The Club responded that stewarding is regulated as they have to be in place ten minutes from the end of the match, though there may be other factors on the day requiring stewarding.  There isn’t much space behind the goals.  We are fully compliant regarding the timing for stewards and stewards are very carefully drilled and strategically positioned.  There can be particular problems, such as a fan gaining access to the pitch recently from the West Stand which is usually considered a “soft” area.  All London clubs follow stewards’ regulations.  Following recent incidents, clubs have to remain vigilant.

A supporter praised three off duty stewards who assisted at an incident in Fulham Broadway in January.

Raffle 
The Club responded to a question that it’s not possible to limit winners to those who haven’t won for the previous three years, as winners could have passed on their prize or authorise someone else to collect it.
Flags policy 
A representative asked why Ulster flags have been taken away in the stadium recently.  One was a Northern Ireland flag with a poppy.  One was shown in the Wolves match programme anyway.   The Club responded that there are set rules regarding the size of flags, where they are situated in the stadium and fire safety rules.  “Red hand” flags can be controversial, with some other flags clearly overstepping the mark.  The representative commented that UEFA and FIFA consider the Red Hand flag as being acceptable.  The Club added they also shouldn’t be placed over existing flags.  The Club will publicise clear rules.  In addition, supporters are welcome to send in pictures and dimensions of flags before a match for the Club to advise.  2 ½ meters by 80 cm is the maximum size allowed, as signposted by the away end.  
BT360 cameras 
A representative commented that these cameras are placed in a fixed position next to some fans.  The Club said that it is reviewing options for cameras generally with BT given the relative lack of space between the pitch and the stands.  The Club wants them to use the smallest possible equipment but TV companies want the best angles.  As the BT360 camera is unlikely to be moved and we are contractually obliged to have them given the Premiership deal with BT.  They don’t record the crowd though, as far as the Club is aware.  For BBC, the stanchions may need to be changed to accommodate their cameras; Sky want cameras moving vertically.
Pre-ordered item pricing 
A representative commented that pre-ordering can give a 50% discount.  The Club said that the App is the first of its type in English football and the incentive is to purchase at a discount to introduce fans to our greater range of products.  It is publicised in pre-match communications.
Wembley scarves/ pricing
The Club was asked why there were different types of scarf amongst our support at Wembley and even then, a small proportion of fans were provided with them.  It responded that it ordered flags from the usual supplier after fire testing and approving a sample, but when they arrived the flags were different and not fire approved.  The decision was taken at short notice to distribute the scarves that the Club had in stock.  The Club acknowledges that it was not an ideal scenario and published this account on Twitter.  Representatives added that our end consequently had a lack of presence and colour compared to the Manchester City end.  

The Club confirmed that the 50% match ticket discount for children was decided by the Football League as the match is their responsibility.  Access to the middle tier was allowed by the Football League as well.
Behaviour in Malmo 
A representative commented that some of our supporters were boisterous but our stewards there said it was up to fans to report back any incidents.  The Club said its training for stewards next season will take account of that.  Incidents from that match were reported back to the Club.
As regards the number of fans at away European matches, the Club commented that we don’t tend to sell by loyalty points if we get over 1,000 tickets, which will be the case for the forthcoming match in Prague.  Tickets should be on sale on Thursday. We are not running a trip there as Prague is quite accessible.

Ticket policy responses
It was raised that members will have to pay more for each ticket from next season, though the Club was thanked for not raising ST prices.  Even a £2 increase per ticket can add up for a whole season for our members.  The Club responded that it hasn’t increased prices since 2011/12. The transaction fee is literally per transaction not per ticket.  85% of members go to fewer than 5 games whilst only 1.6% of members go to over 16 games and that latter group are likely to apply for an ST.  The increase affecting most members is not high for the season therefore.  Again, the Club discussed the issue internally very carefully.  Hospitality ticket increases occurred as well, partly due to the London Living Wage.

We were one of the few clubs who don’t charge a transaction fee and abolishing them two years ago has cost the Club a lot of money.  It is generally charged across the entertainment industry.  The fee will apply to all tickets apart from home and away STs.  The system will change in the next couple of years anyway once electronic admission is introduced.
In answer to a question, the Club stated that paper ticket wallets are useful as they provide new attendees with information about the stadium.
Safe standing 
Further to a request for an update, the Club said there has been no change in its policy and if the law is changed it will review facilities here.  If anything, behaviour concerns are likely to move opinion away from safe standing.  The Club remains neutral on the issue.
Barcelona UEFA investigation
A representative said an email update hasn’t been received by those who submitted feedback for the Club’s report.  The Club responded that there are some legal issues to resolve and the hope is to release the report within a week.  All significant issues should be covered in the update.

The Club was asked if Spurs’ more recent problems there have influenced the report and responded that our evidence was submitted prior to that.  It was noted that Manchester United are playing there soon.
Media Watch Twitter feed 

Two representatives raised the issue that negative stories and rumours about the Club are now carried on an official Club media source.  The Club explained that we want more global fans to use our digital platforms which means we can engage with those fans better including commercial opportunities.  Other social networks monetise football so we can do the same with our fans.  We can also find out about our fan base in more detail and provide them with content they want.  This is why Media Watch was introduced.

This works by taking media information and stories that are being discussed by fans anyway.  It’s nothing new and we have carried such stories in the Rumour Mill for a decade on our website.  These conversations are happening anyway and our fans engage in those debates but we would rather that traffic comes to us.  Other social media is our competition.
The Forum was shown stories on Callum Hudson-Odoi as an example and that our Media Watch is at the top of the Google search for such stories.  We are not stating they are our stories and fans can read other stories in more depth after starting with Media Watch if they like.  Other clubs such as Liverpool and Arsenal have similar systems.
The Club is still testing various aspects of it.  Our tweets on Twitter, for instance, are seen by fans as more official than our Facebook site so there can be more negative reaction to tweets than Facebook posts.  We use a third-party company to gauge reaction to our stories.  As a result, we don’t use Twitter for Media Watch at present and we are unlikely to include transfer rumours on that medium.  
Media Watch on the web accounts for 14% of total visits and 14% on the App. 
Year on year increases for digital visits is around 20-25% with important markets such as the USA increasing by around 40% per year.  This is due to better content as well as features such as Media Watch and makes sponsorship much more attractive for prospective partner brands.

The Club was asked why the first four stories in the Arsenal feed are good news stories whereas our first four stories are negative.  The Club responded that this would just reflect what is being discussed about us at present.  Another representative commented that there appears to be cherry picking and some stories such as the rumours of a Hudson-Odoi transfer aren’t on there.  The Club responded that there is a balance as it can’t discuss individuals’ employment contracts on Club media.  In general terms though, the Club is not going to allow other media to make revenue from stories about us when we can.

Email notification for cup sales 

In response to a question, the Club commented that this year due to GDPR if someone opts out in any Club medium from receiving our communications, then that person won’t receive any further notifications.  Supporters do receive an email to confirm they have opted out.  Preferences for ticket notifications can be updated on the website for now, until updates for the Club as a whole are introduced.  
Raheem Sterling incident

A representative asked whether there are any developments regarding sanctions, including for stewards who were seen laughing in footage.  The Club responded that there is an ongoing investigation, is very aware of all the issues and is waiting for the police investigation to conclude. 
Registration ban & appeal 
A representative asked why a potential transfer ban may be enforced by UEFA while an investigation or appeal is proceeding, when this hasn’t been the case previously.  The Club responded that it is aware of precedents and is appealing.  It may be UEFA’s prerogative to try and change the precedents and it will be interesting to see how other English clubs are treated who are under investigation.  The Club as ever is putting forward its case strongly.
Owner interest 

In response to a question regarding the lack of attendance of the owner and rumours of a potential sale, the Club responded that the owner is very engaged and he sees every match beamed live wherever he is in the world. He continues to have strong opinions on the team and possible transfers. His lack of attendance is in no way indicative of reduced interest in the Club. 
Youth system 
A representative raised the issue of media stories about Hudson-Odoi and Abraham not being given an opportunity in the first team and possibly leaving.  A stronger message about the importance of our best youth players would be welcome.  The Club responded that it deals with such matters internally and knows the importance of our potential first teamers to the future of the Club.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Ticket collection at Europa final
The Club responded to a question by stating it is confident it could manage ticket distribution on match day should we get to the final.

Malmo home match and touting

A representative commented there were away fans in the Matthew Harding End who weren’t misbehaving but nevertheless shouldn’t have been there.  The Club responded that it is aware of those fans and is investigating how they acquired tickets.

The Club added that its operations against touts around the ground are proving successful and the number of touts in the area decreased from 82 a couple of months ago at a match to 9 at a recent match.  It is aware that this is an ongoing operation and, where some touting continues, it may be that our anti-touting teams were dealing with another incident at the same time.  Our control room can follow events live.  The Club voids tickets when aware they have been acquired from touts.

Restricted view seats

The Club confirmed that the general definition of a restricted view is where the goals can’t be seen clearly from a seat.  It monitors these to check for changes each season.

Cameras and bottle tops
The Club stated in response to a question that cameras are allowed as long as they are not unreasonably large.  Bottle tops are removed.
Europa Final travel
The Club has started preparations, as all quarter-finalists have to.  We are already in talks with Thomas Cook and would be looking to run transport.  Fans are going via Dubai, Kiev and Istanbul from the Club’s information so far.  We have been told the airport in Baku can’t cope with large numbers of charter flights as it’s a small country.  Although there are two rounds to play, there is the possibility of an all-London final there.
Catering

Representatives were asked to complete comment forms regarding the catering on offer tonight to rate the Club’s potential products for next season, and welcomes suggestions.  Prices set by the Club for higher quality products would be in line with those outside the ground.
Forum changes

The Forum chairman thanked all attendees, in particular those who have completed their two-year term and would be replaced in the summer application process: Lisa, Kevin, Gill, Dominic, Tracy, Mark, Nick Last, Yarin, Neil and Chris.  Those supporters are welcome to apply to return after four years.  If there is still a vacancy for their position after the application process, they would be asked back.
The meeting finished at 8.05pm.
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